
How do you approach writing long songs—your latest album has one that runs nine minutes—that have so many
movements within them?

There have been many times where I get really surprised, where a song doesn’t really feel that long to me.
And then when I find out the running time of it, I’m like, “Oh, that’s longer than I thought.” And some
songs feel really long, and they’re shorter than I realized. I remember on the last record, there’s a song
called “Sellers of Flowers,” [which is four minutes,] and in my imagination it felt like it was as long as
something like [the nine-minute] “Spacetime Fairytale.”

As soon as you start interacting with any kind of art, your sense of time sort of changes, because each
thing tunes you to itself in a way; you start thinking all these thoughts, and they take you on a journey,
maybe free association or a very specific memory. There are some songs where they’ll just flip by, and
other things will send you on this very long experience. It’s [like] when you take a nap: You can maybe
take a very short nap, but you have a huge dream or something, and it’s very vivid and grand, and the sort
of “what” it is doesn’t really seem to correspond to the couple of minutes that it took place during.

When I write, I’m not aware in any kind of way of like, “Oh, this is a long song,” or, “This is
movements.” If anything, I’m truly in awe of people who work in larger, scaled projects, someone who does
sit down and write a symphony or an opera or a novel. I tend to live in a world of miniatures, so even my
biggest work feels like a blink to me. It’s just a tiny little thing that comes and goes and floats away.

I ended up for the first time performing [“Spacetime Fairytale”] when I was on Broadway: I had this
special little residency. We made it this special centerpiece of the whole show because it just became so
epic. We had all this room to lean into the theatrical aspects of it.

Do you know Maria Popova? She’s just an amazing woman—she’s a writer, journalist kind of human, art human.
She used to have a thing called Brain Pickings. She loves poetry and it’s her passion, and so is science
and space. And she does these performances, or they’re concerts, they’re poetry readings, they’re sort of
a mix of things. They’re science gatherings, and they’re called “Universe in Verse.” And she invited me to
read a poem and play some music at this “Universe in Verse” event at Pioneer Works.

I just got so excited. I was like, “I’m going to write a science song about the universe and time.” I got
it in my head that I was going to be able to do it, and I had these really fun conversations with a friend
of mine who has studied a lot about time. I so wanted to do [the song] for the [Pioneer Works] show and I
began writing it, but by the time it rolled around, I hadn’t been able to play through it even once
without messing up 50 different ways [laughs]. And I also just couldn’t finish it in time. But that’s kind
of where that little guy came from—or big guy, I don’t know.

It’s funny you mentioned things being vivid and grand, and then you mentioned your residency—I was going
to bring that up. I was at one of the shows, and I know that quite a while ago, you were working on
Broadway music composition [for the unproduced musical “Beauty”]. What do you value in and take from
Broadway when you’re writing?

My relationship with Broadway is really interesting because I discovered musicals really late, and the
ones that I did discover were all movie musicals, because my family—classical music was such a part of our
life. Any time we basically had any financial ability to go to anything, it would always be classical
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concerts. It would be the opera, it would be Carnegie Hall, it would be Avery Fisher Hall. It was always
recital and orchestral works. And my family never really went to see anything on Broadway at all. Broadway
sort of existed in the same city as us, but it was just this thing that I knew about. But I would, here
and there, see films, especially on PBS—they would show “Singin’ in the Rain” or “Mary Poppins” or just
all of these movie musicals—and those really made a huge impression on me, as far as I loved the songs in
them and the singing and the dancing and the tap dancing especially.

[Years ago,] I got invited to participate in a Broadway show that was being written. Somebody was writing
the lyrics and I was just asked to write the music. And I didn’t really know myself well enough, I guess,
to know that was an impossibility for me.

When we began talking, you sort of said, some of this is craft questions. I know that somewhere in [my
songwriting], there’s got to be some craft in me: It’s got to be in there, but it’s not at the forefront.
So much of it is, “this feels right,” “this doesn’t feel right,” “this feels right coming out of my
mouth,” “this sounds right to my ear,” “this sounds false,” or “this sounds really new,” or “this sounds
interesting,” or “this sounds really ugly, but I’m kind of interested in it.”

I love writing the words. Part of the music, for me, comes from the words, and I didn’t realize that until
[working on the Broadway show]. I learned so much, I loved it. I loved being in a room full of Broadway
people and getting the inside glimpse. And I loved that camaraderie of: We’re putting on a show and we’re
creating things, and we’re adjusting things on the fly and we’re changing everything so quickly.

I wrote so much music for it. I probably wrote 30 songs at least, but for the most part—except for ones
where I really got to put in a bunch of my words—they didn’t really ever feel mine. I walked away from
that being like, “If I ever do this again, I will have to really create something the same way that I
create my songs.” Just that kind of bigger, blown-up version. And then I guess in a tiny, tiny way of the
Broadway residency, as far as just getting to experience snow falling, or huge fires blazing on screens,
or getting to play and have dancers, and get to feel that real time and how fun it is to accompany dancers
with a song,

I think [the experience] gave me the taste for that, and to try to think of some way that maybe I can
contribute in my own way to it, but that’s like a coin in the fountain: It’s just going to stay there for
a while because it’s such a huge undertaking.

Something I talk to people about a lot is how hard it is to put something down and be done. How do you
know when you’ve finished writing a song, or even finished with an album?

They feel very, very different to finish. With a song, I end up playing it so, so, so much and shifting
things while I’m writing so, so much. And then I play it and play it and play it, and through that
process, I write it. Over and over and over—almost like when they’re polishing a stone and it’s just being
thrown around inside that tumbler. The song rolls over, and it starts out as this very malleable thing.
It’s the strangest experience where you start with absolutely arbitrary things—or so you think—and you’re
making them up, apparently, but as you go, and through the process of repetition, things become so
apparent to you.

Of course, [the lyric is] a table and not the table. And it’s so clear. And if somebody says “the table,”
or if you say “the table” and it’s “a table,” in that moment, it’s almost offensively wrong. And every
tiny word starts to become apparent, and where you take the breath and these moments of how time maybe
slows down or speeds up. For example, a lot of the time—especially if you want to play with other
musicians or if you want to, let’s say, put an orchestral arrangement on something that you’re working on—
you need to have some kind of a map, you need to have a grid. And a lot of people, let’s say, play to
click, and they’ll figure out the correct tempo, first song and the place where it feels the most
comfortable, and then they record to that.

But for whatever reason, even my songs that have a real groove to them, you have to really feel the beat.
Even dancing songs, they’re all tempo-mapped, so that means that as I’m writing it, I must feel that at a
certain point, the time has to slow down or has to speed up or has to open in this tiny place. I just feel
I lose the song if certain moments are not expanded or contracted.

And I think that the same thing happens when you’re writing a song. You figure out how to make a little
bit more room for this word or how to go through this so that it feels just right, this tiny little
sentence feels just right. And then this thing that was so malleable, it hardens. And for me, it hardens
pretty seriously. It almost becomes really hard to alter, actually. And sometimes I’ve had situations
where I’ll want to even change the key of it and it won’t feel right. And I’m like [laughs], “Damn, now I
have to sing so high,” but the Jell-O sort of sets in this place and then it’s set. And then that feels
like the song is done.

It also becomes apparent what’s right and what’s not right for that production. It’s almost like color
relativity theory, where if you put this green, then that purple’s going to look really crazy; you put
this yellow, then that purple’s going to look [bad]. The whole thing becomes very arbitrary, because as
soon as you start putting these colors on—the colors being this kind of a sound or that kind of a sound—it
eliminates all these other possibilities.

The same way that if a house exists for 400 years, the bones of the room are the bones of the room. And
everybody’s going to paint it a different color and put different furniture in it and style it completely
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differently and live very differently in it. And so to me, that 400-year room is the song, and then the
production is the families that travel through it and live through it, through generations, and all these
different people who bring their production and sort of put it upon it.

I finish the record only when I’m very, very happy with where I ended up, but I can’t ever say, “Oh, this
is the perfect thing for this song.” It’ll be the creative thing for this song or the interesting thing
for this song or the thing that I love for this song, but it’s not the one and only thing. And I do think
that there are people out there who write and they can hear exactly the production and they probably do
walk away being like, “This is the perfect, one and only way to produce this song.” I’m just not that.

I wanted to ask you about the album’s name: Home, before and after. For you, what fosters a sense of home?

[sighs lightly] Maybe that sigh, just the meaning of it. I just deeply exhaled and I think I dropped my
shoulders by an inch. I always have these titles in my head way, way, way before I even know what’s going
to be on the record or what the record is. And I had this in my mind long before COVID, long before a
tremendous amount of things went on in these last years. What’s interesting is I myself keep growing into
it. And I think that COVID life definitely made everybody rethink home, and there’s definitely been a very
serious before and after—I didn’t mean for it to be so literal, almost.

If I was to kind of lay my own self on my own inner-world therapy couch and ask myself: What is it to you?
I think that having gone through immigration so early in my life and having had basically left home and
then gone on the road with my parents, and definitely while going through this very travely immigration
experience where we didn’t just go actually from one country to another, but we went to Austria first and
then we lived there and waited, and then we were allowed to move onwards to Italy and then we lived
indefinitely there, and then we waited and then we got to America. And then we were moving around there
and really had these kind of few seminal years of wandering. I think that as much as physical things
really mean a lot to me—I’m very attached to tokens and talismans, and the things that I can touch and
love, and photographs and tangible things.

I love the physical world. I’m not so zen that I’m just like, “I don’t need anything. I just want to lay
my head down, and I don’t care where I sleep.” I love having any kind of permanent structures and things
in my life. But in another way, I think I did learn very early on that a lot of it is what you carry
inside and who you have around. To me, still today, I think as much as I love the comfort of home, your
actual home is the people in your life.

Regina Spektor Recommends:

If you feel like you want to do a deep dive on the internet, but you want to get more nutrients than junk
for your time, two good places to spiral out are the fiction and cartoons section of the NewYorker.com and
PoetryFoundation.org. It’s still internet overload, but often inspiring and thought/feeling provoking.

Someone told me about a simple cooking meditation. I love to meditate, but my thoughts tend to get the
best of me when I am still. This is an active meditation. You decide something you dedicate the meal to.
It can be peace in the world, or someone’s health, or anything that is stirring you at the time. Then as
you cook, every little action of the cooking—washing, cutting, mixing—can be imbued with that dedication.
You concentrate on that intention from start to finish and keep repeating the thought in your mind as you
cook. In the end, every bite is filled with that wish. A meditation for the over-thinker…

Listen to lots of classical music and jazz. All kinds. All eras. All styles. It doesn’t have to be for
long. It can be one piece. You’ll love it. Trust me.

Pretend you are a tourist and take new streets or explore new neighborhoods in your city or town. Pretend
you’re in your neighborhood for one week only. You’ll notice so many new trees and plants and cool old
buildings and signs. Sometimes I feel like I’m the only local tourist in New York. I’m always looking
around and staring and discovering things I must have missed the first three hundred times.

If you think of someone fondly, just write them or call them. Don’t wait. Just do it. Also—if you see
someone from your past in the street, say hi. We’re all here so briefly that noticing each other and
connecting really matters. It will fill you both with renewed energy and hope.
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 Matt Berninger and Phoebe Bridgers on how they write what they write

 Musician and author Michelle Zauner on finding ways to keep going

 Cass McCombs on songwriting
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